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Chair’s letter - January 2023
Nick Room

Dear Friends

Welcome to 2023, and the prospect of another year of safe driving. I don’t know

about you, but the standards I see on the roads just now are unusually comment

worthy in an eyebrow-raising way, at the least, and at the worst, downright appal-

ůŝŶŐ͘��ŶǇƚŚŝŶŐ�ǁ Ğ�ĐĂŶ�ĚŽ�ĂƐ�ĂŶ�ŽƌŐĂŶŝƐĂƟŽŶ�Ăƚ�Ğǀ ĞƌǇ�ůĞǀ Ğů�ƚŽ�ƉŽŝŶƚ�ƵƉ�ďĞƩ Ğƌ�Ěƌŝǀ ŝŶŐ�

and be ambassadors for the charity gets the message out there – which is what we

are all about.
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dŚŝƐ�ǇĞĂƌ�ƚŚĞ��ŽŵŵŝƩ ĞĞ�ĂƌĞ�ĚĞƚĞƌŵŝŶĞĚ�ƚŽ�ƌĂŝƐĞ�ƚŚĞ�ƉƌŽĮ ůĞ�ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�' ƌŽƵƉ�ŝŶ�ƚŚĞ�

dŚĂŵĞƐ�s ĂůůĞǇ͕�ĂŶĚ�ǁ Ğ�ŚĂǀ Ğ�Ă��ŽŵŵƵŶŝĐĂƟŽŶƐ�ƚĞĂŵ�ƉŽŝƐĞĚ�ƚŽ�ĚĞůŝǀ Ğƌ�ǁ ŚĂƚ�ƚŚĞǇ�

ĐĂŶ�ƚŽ�ĞŶŐĂŐĞ�ĂĐƌŽƐƐ�ŽƵƌ�ŵĞŵďĞƌƐŚŝƉ�ďƵƚ�ĂůƐŽ�ƚŽ�ƉƌŽũĞĐƚ�ƚŚĞ�ŝĚĞĂůƐ�ĂŶĚ�ĂƐƉŝƌĂƟŽŶƐ�

ŽĨ�ds ' �D �ƚŽ�Ă�ǁ ŝĚĞƌ�ƉƵďůŝĐ͘�dŚŽƐĞ�ǁ ŚŽ�ĂƩ ĞŶĚĞĚ�ƚŚĞ�ůĂƐƚ�ƐĞƐƐŝŽŶ�ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�ǇĞĂƌ�Ăƚ�

Knowl Hill will recognise the goodwill we have built with our new ASDM, Katrina

Lowe, the IAM at the centre (that evening, in the person of Simon Boyd, but also our

ǁ ŽƌŬ�ĂĐƌŽƐƐ�ŽƚŚĞƌ�ůĞǀ ĞůƐ�ĂŶĚ�ĚĞƉĂƌƚŵĞŶƚƐ�Ăƚ�ƚŚĞ�ĐĞŶƚƌĞͿ͕ �ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĞ�ƌĞůĂƟŽŶƐŚŝƉ�ǁ Ğ�

developed with our Police and Crime Commissioner. It pleasing to see some of our

ǇŽƵŶŐĞƌ�Ěƌŝǀ ĞƌƐ�ŝŶ�ĂƩ ĞŶĚĂŶĐĞ͕�ŝŶĚĞĞĚ͕ �ĂůƐŽ�ƚŽ�ƐĞĞ�ƚǁ Ž�ƌĞƉƌĞƐĞŶƚĂƟǀ ĞƐ�ĨƌŽŵ�ƚŚĞ�, ŝŐŚ�

Wycombe group present at this session.

dŚĞ��ŽŵŵƐ�ƚĞĂŵ�ŝŶƚĞŶĚ�ƚŽ�ƵƐĞ�Ăůů�ƉůĂƞŽƌŵƐ�ƚŽ�ƉƵďůŝĐŝƐĞ�ŽƵƌ�ŵĞƐƐĂŐĞƐ�ŝŶ�ϮϬϮϯ�–
ǁ ŚĞƚŚĞƌ�ŝŶ�ŽƵƌ�EĞǁ ƐůĞƩ ĞƌƐ͕ �ƚŚƌŽƵŐŚ�ƐŽĐŝĂů�ŵĞĚŝĂ͕ �Žƌ�ŝŶ�ŽƉĞƌĂƟŶŐ�ŽƵƌ�ŶĞǁ �ĂŶĚ�ŝŵͲ
proved website. We will be developing these tools through the year, so please look
at the website for news, give us your opinions on what we might do to improve. The
�ĚŝƚŽƌŝĂů�ƚĞĂŵ�ĂƌĞ�ĂůƐŽ�ƉůĞĂƐĞĚ�ƚŽ�ƌĞĐĞŝǀ Ğ�ĂƌƟĐůĞƐ�ĨŽƌ�ƉƵďůŝĐĂƟŽŶ͕ �ƐŽ�ĚŽŶ͛ ƚ�ĨŽƌŐĞƚ�ŝĨ�
you find items you think will be of merit and send them to editor@tvgam.org.uk.

dŚĞ�ŶĞǆƚ�ƚŚƌĞĞ�ŵĞŵďĞƌ�ŵĞĞƟŶŐƐ�ǁ ŝůů�ĨĞĂƚƵƌĞ�ƚŚĞ�Į ƌĞ�ƐĞƌǀ ŝĐĞ�ůĂƚĞƌ�ƚŚŝƐ�ŵŽŶƚŚ ͕ �t ĞƐƚ�

Berks council’s views on Road Safety in the region in February, and in March we are

delighted to welcome the RHA to deliver a talk about the haulage industry. It may be

cold outside, but Knowl Hill Village Hall can be hospitable especially when the tea

urn is on, and we hope the weather will not put you off turning out for our guest 

speakers.

>ĂƐƚůǇ͕�ŝƚ ͛ Ɛ��' D �ƟŵĞ�ĂŐĂŝŶ�ŝŶ��Ɖƌŝů�ĂŶĚ�ƚŚĂƚ�ǁ ŝůů�ƐŽŽŶ�ďĞ�ƵƉŽŶ�ƵƐ�;ǁ ŝƚŚ�ůŝŐŚƚĞƌ�Ğǀ ĞͲ

nings, hurray!). Do think if you would like to volunteer for any roles that help run the

Group. Fresh blood is always good for the Group –�ŶŽŵŝŶĂƟŽŶ�ĨŽƌŵƐ�ǁ ŝůů�ďĞ�ŽƵƚ�ŶĞǆƚ�

ƟŵĞ�ǇŽƵ�ƐĞĞ�Ă�EĞǁ ƐůĞƩ Ğƌ�ĨƌŽŵ�ƵƐ͘

Drive well,

Nick
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The New Year meetings program

dŚĞ�EĞǁ �zĞĂƌ�ďƌŝŶŐƐ�ƐŽŵĞ�ŝŶƚĞƌĞƐƟŶŐ�ǀ ŝƐŝƚŽƌƐ�ƚŽ�ŽƵƌ�ŵŽŶƚŚůǇ�ŵĞĞƟŶŐƐ͗ �

Tuesday 24th January

Our 2023 programme opens with a visit

ĨƌŽŵ��ŶĚǇ�&ŽƌĚ�ǁ ŚŽ�ŝƐ�̂ ƚĂƟŽŶ�D ĂŶĂŐĞƌ�

Road Safety and Commercial training ser-

vices at Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue based

at Thame.

Tuesday February 28th

February sees the visit of Cheryl Evans as our
guest presenter.

Cheryl is a senior road safety officer at West Berk-
shire Council with over 17 years of experience in
ETP around Road Safety. Cheryl has a personal
interest in young drivers, powered two wheelers,
work related road safety and older drivers and is
keen to understand and apply behavioural
ĐŚĂŶŐĞ�ƉƌŝŶĐŝƉůĞƐ�ŝŶ�ƌĞůĂƟŽŶ�ƚŽ�ĂĐŚŝĞǀ ŝŶŐ�ƚŚĞ�ďĞƐƚ�
ŽƵƚĐŽŵĞƐ�ƌĞůĂƟŶŐ�ƚŽ�ŚĞƌ�ǁ ŽƌŬ͘�̂ ŚĞ�ŝƐ�ŬĞĞŶ�ƚŽ�
work cross borders and feels a close partnership
ƌĞůĂƟŽŶƐŚŝƉ�ŝƐ�ǀ ŝƚĂů�ƚŽ�ƌĞĚƵĐĞ�ŚĂƌŵ�ŽŶ�ƚŚĞ�ŚŝŐŚͲ
ways.

^ŚĞ�ŝƐ�ĂůƐŽ�ƚŚĞ�ZŽĂĚ�̂ ĂĨĞƚǇ�' ��WŽůŝĐǇ�Θ�D ĂŶĂŐĞŵĞŶƚ�ƌĞƉƌĞƐĞŶƚĂƟǀ Ğ�ĂŶĚ�ƌĞŐŝŽŶĂů�

secretary for Road Safety GB Southeast Region.
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Tuesday 28th March

&Žƌ�ŽƵƌ�D ĂƌĐŚ�Ğǀ ĞŶƚ͕ �ǀ ĞŚŝĐůĞ�ƐŝǌĞ�ŵĂƩ ĞƌƐ�ĂƐ�

we greet Rhys Williams . Rhys is the Area

Manager for Berkshire and he will be repre-

ƐĞŶƟŶŐ�ƚŚĞ�ZŽĂĚ�, ĂƵůĂŐĞ��ƐƐŽĐŝĂƟŽŶ�

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN�ďǇ�ŽƌĚĞƌ�ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�' ƌŽƵƉ��ŽŵŵŝƩ ĞĞ�ƚŚĂƚ�ƚŚĞ��ŶŶƵĂů�' ĞŶͲ
ĞƌĂů�D ĞĞƟŶŐ�ŽĨ�dŚĂŵĞƐ�s ĂůůĞǇ�' ƌŽƵƉ�ŽĨ��Ěǀ ĂŶĐĞĚ�D ŽƚŽƌŝƐƚƐ�ǁ ŝůů�ďĞ�ŚĞůĚ�Ăƚ�ϴ͘ϬϬ�
p.m. on Tuesday 25th April 2023 at Knowl Hill Village Hall, RG10 9XB to enable the
Trustees of the Group (Registered Charity No.1057212) to present their Annual
Report and Accounts for the year ended 31st December 2022 for approval by the
' ƌŽƵƉ�&Ƶůů�D ĞŵďĞƌƐ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŽ�ĐŽŶĚƵĐƚ�ĂŶ�ĞůĞĐƟŽŶ͘

Notes

�ůů�' ƌŽƵƉ�&Ƶůů�D ĞŵďĞƌƐ͕ ��ƐƐŽĐŝĂƚĞƐ�ĂŶĚ�&ƌŝĞŶĚƐ�ĂƌĞ�ŝŶǀ ŝƚĞĚ�ƚŽ�ĂƩ ĞŶĚ�ďƵƚ�ŽŶůǇ�
Group Full Members may vote.

��D ĞŵďĞƌ�ĞŶƟƚůĞĚ�ƚŽ�ǀ ŽƚĞ�Ăƚ�ƚŚĞ�' ĞŶĞƌĂů�D ĞĞƟŶŐ�ŵĂǇ�ĂƉƉŽŝŶƚ�Ă�ƉƌŽǆǇ�ƚŽ�ǀ ŽƚĞ�ŝŶ�

his stead. A proxy need not be a Group Full Member.
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2022 and all that!

Over forty members and guests joined us for our end of year meeting at

Knowl Hill on December 6th and what a line-up of speakers we had.

The meeting kicked off with Matthew Barber the Thames Valley Police and

Crime Commissioner who headlined the work of the Thames Valley Police

and the Community Fund. Matthew presented some of our young drivers

who benefitted from a grant of £1000 from the fund by receiving a full reim-

bursement of the cost of their Advanced Course.

Pictured receiving their special certificates are

Rebecca Woodage and Ross Lewis

Others young drivers who received the awards were: Kieran Cubbage; Al-

ice Davidson; Maddy Brierley; Harley Jones and Harry Cave
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Six drivers were awarded their Advanced Test pass certificates by IAM Re-

gion 2 ASDM Katrina Lowe.

Andrew West, Ross Lewis, and Peter Wills receiving their certificates from

Katerina.

Other drivers who were unable to attend on the evening were: Darren Cub-

bage; Himanshu Sahni and Paul Gapp.

To close the evening, Simon Boyd IAM Programme Director whetted our

appetite with some of the changes and developments in the pipeline for 2023

and beyond. We look forward to being at the forefront of these.
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A Happy, Healthy and Prosperous New Year to all TVGAM Members

New Members

A warm welcome to a new Member who has recently joined the TVGAM
group.

Associate Members:

Denis Roman from Wokingham

We wish you every success with your Advanced Driving Course.

The total of New Members joining TVGAM in 2022 was: 26

Test Passes
D ĂŶǇ�ĐŽŶŐƌĂƚƵůĂƟŽŶƐ�ƚŽ�ƚŚĞ�ĨŽůůŽǁ ŝŶŐ�ĂƐƐŽĐŝĂƚĞƐ�ǁ ŚŽ�ŚĂǀ Ğ�ƌĞĐĞŶƚůǇ�ƉĂƐƐĞĚ�ƚŚĞŝƌ�

�Ěǀ ĂŶĐĞĚ��ƌŝǀ ŝŶŐ�dĞƐƚƐ�ĂŶĚ�ƚŽ�ƚŚĞŝƌ�ƌĞƐƉĞĐƟǀ Ğ�ŽďƐĞƌǀ ĞƌƐ͘

The total number of Test Passes in 2022 was: 21

The total number of Test Passes in 2023 is: 1

Membership Matters
Alex Beeston - Membership Secretary

Associate Observer

Harry Cave Tim Hill

Clare Rodway Nicki Kitching
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TVGAM Annual Membership fees:

Associates - 1st year is included in your course fee.

2nd and subsequent years is £36.50* payable to TVGAM
depending on Committee approval to continue your course.

Full and Fellows - £12 for all members receiving newsletters and bulletins
via email.

£22 only for members who depend on newsletters and
bulletins by mail.

Payment methods

Bank transfers: Lloyds Bank, Maidenhead Sort Code 30-95-36
Account No. 07015567

Reference: Please enter your Group Member ID (e.g. nn/nnn)

Cheques: Payee: Thames Valley Group of Advanced Motorists
(full Group title please). Please post to my home ad-
dress on your email reminder.

Membership Records

Please help keep the Group records in order by sending any changes of ad-

dress, email address or contact telephone numbers to:

membership@tvgam.org.uk.

Alex Beeston - Membership Secretary

2023 driving law changes

As we enter the New Year it is worth reviewing the major changes to driving
and vehicle law which are either now operating or will become part of the law
this year:

1. ULEZ expansion

In late August 2023, Ultra Low Emission Zone is set to undergo its third ex-
pansion, and is likely impact thousands more drivers in its wake. At present,
ULEZ covers all areas within the North and South Circular roads, but will
soon extend to all of the city’s 33 boroughs and those whose vehicles do not
meet ULEZ emissions standards, will have to pay a £12.50 daily charge to
drive inside the zone.
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Expanded ULEX zone - from Google maps.

You can use the Transport for London website to check if your vehicle is ex-
empt here: https://tfl.gov.uk/modes/driving/check-your-vehicle/

Some of the outer London boroughs oppose this change and may refuse

permission for the required CCTV cameras installation on their roads. This

could be interesting!

2. Number plates

Rules on the appearance of number plate lettering changed last year – and
those rules will stay in place until the latest numbers are announced in March
2023.
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The number plates on your vehicle must:

 be made from a reflective material

 display black characters on a white background (front plate)

 display black characters on a yellow background (rear plate)

 not have a background pattern

 be marked to show who supplied the number plate

 be marked with a British Standard number - this is ‘BS AU 145e’ for
plates fitted after 1 September 2021

The characters must not be removable or reflective. If your number plates
were fitted after 1 September 2021, they must also be a single shade of
black.

Your number plates can also:

 have 3D (raised) characters

 display a green flash, if you have a zero-emission vehicle

UK stickers have replaced the old white oval GB stickers. If you have a GB
sticker, cover or remove it before driving outside the UK.
 Do not put the sticker on your numberplate.

4. Benefit in Kind (BiK) rates

Benefits in Kind (BiK) are goods and services provided to an employee for
free or at greatly reduced costs on top of their salary and those furnished
with a company car must pay a BiK contribution – which is more commonly
referred to as a company car tax.

3. Fuel duty rates

UK fuel duty rates were slashed by 5p for 12 months to
help struggling families manage the soaring price of fuel
alongside other rising household costs.

On 23 March 2023, however, this reduction will end, and
the Office for Budget Responsibility (OBR) has suggest-
ed that fuel duty may increase.

Plans for fuel duty will likely be outlined by the govern-
ment in chancellor Jeremy Hunt’s Spring Budget.
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As it stands, a petrol car which produces 100g/km emissions pays 25 per
cent BiK compared with just 13 per cent in 2013.

The government has said rates will remain frozen until April 2025 in the
hopes of encouraging employees to opt for electric vehicles.

5. TfL Scrappage scheme

From 30 January 2023, Londoners receiving cer-
tain disability and means-tested benefits will be
able to apply to TfL’s car and motorcycle scrap-
page scheme. Beneficiaries can receive a grant
payment, or a grant payment plus one or two Annual Bus & Tram passes.

A separate van and minibus scrappage scheme will also be available for sole
traders, micro-businesses (10 or fewer employees) or charities and there will
also be ULEZ support offers for successful scrappage scheme applicants as
well as offers for all Londoners to take advantage of, whether eligible for a
grant or not.

6. Parking on pavements in Scotland

Scotland’s delayed implementation of its ban on pavement parking and
dropped kerbs is set to be enforced this year. Though the move was an-
nounced in 2019 its implementation was pushed back due to the pandemic.

7. Heavy goods vehicle levy
Heavy goods vehicles weighing over 12 tonnes are charged a levy cost of
any damage or wear they inflict on British roads. The levy was suspended for
UK-registered HGVs during the pandemic, and extended for another year in
August 2022. This suspension will be lifted in August 2023, meaning freight
companies will start paying the extra costs again.

8. Excise Duty for electric car owners

Chancellor Jeremy Hunt announced in his autumn statement that zero-
emission vehicles will lose their vehicle excise duty (VED) exemption from

April 2025. Owners of EVs who currently
pay no VED will face an annual charge of
up to £165 for cars and £290 for vans. The
Treasury said the changes are estimated
to raise an extra £1.6 billion by 2027/28.
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Name: Thruxton

Length: 2.4mi

Car Days: Yes

Skills Days are back for 2023! Using your own vehicle, develop

your skills on iconic racing circuits around the UK. Dates are now

live, and booking is open! Find out more>

https://www.iamroadsmart.com/events/skills-days/...

CAR DAYS

^ĞƐƐŝŽŶ�ĚƵƌĂƟŽŶ͗ Half day

Cost: £175 per person

Vehicle eligibility: See ũŽŝŶŝŶŐ�ŝŶƐƚƌƵĐƟŽŶƐ

Morning Sessions: 08:45 – 12:30

�ŌĞƌŶŽŽŶ�̂ ĞƐƐŝŽŶƐ͗ 13:15 – 16:45

What to expect: You’ll be coached on a one-to-one basis, having been paired

with an instructor who is suitably matched to your own experience and skill

level. You’ll use your own car throughout the session.

Monday 24th April – Thruxton – CAR

Monday 25th September – Thruxton – CAR
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Chief’s observations

Des McDermott

Advanced Driving for All

IAM RoadSmart recently announced that last year 2,064 people passed the

Advanced Driving Course, including 930 passing with a F1RST. This is a

fantastic achievement and a welcome return to normal service after the pan-

demic and the suspension of on road coaching at key moments in 2020 and

2021.

Being a part of the largest independent road safety charity in Britain has

many benefits for IAM RoadSmart members. If you passed your Advanced

Driving Course several years ago you can book a refresher session through

TVGAM and/or take a member’s reassessment through IAM RoadSmart with

one of our Examiners. You might also want to consider fellowship member-

ship whereby you will be retested every three years to ensure that your driv-

ing is at advanced standard and that you are not experiencing skill fade. In

addition, IAM RoadSmart offers the Masters test for those members who

want to obtain the highest civilian driving standard in the country.

IAM RoadSmart also offer the opportunity for you to train as an Observer to

pass on your advanced driving knowledge and skills to new members who

join the organisation. By April 2025, all Observers will be trained and as-

sessed to National Observer standard. In preparation for this change within

IAM RoadSmart, TVGAM has put in place a bespoke training package to

help our own Observers to prepare for the National Observer Assessment

(NOA).
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To keep the variety of writing styles, views and stories please could I ask all

members of the group to pass on ideas, photos and articles for future is-

sues?

Between us we have immense experience of driving, travelling and learning

which often only gets passed on if we chat at a meeting. If any of you feel

happy to put pen to paper the newsletter will become the interesting read we

would all like.

Please send to: editor@tvgam.org.uk

Articles and pictures

This all represents very good value for money, especially when you compare

it to a typical track day that can cost anything between £150 and £500 per

day (depending on the track, time of year and other factors). If we did not

have charities like IAM RoadSmart, advanced driving would be very expen-

sive and elite. The Advanced Driving Course is not cheap but then again

neither is owning and driving a vehicle. I recently spent £300 on a relatively

good quality motorbike helmet that will last anywhere between three and five

years before it will need to be replaced.

The other main benefit of membership of IAM RoadSmart is access to our

publications. I re-read the Autumn/Winter edition of RoadSmart (the maga-

zine that is free to members of IAM RoadSmart). It was packed full of excel-

lent articles from driving down the cost of motoring to the big EV debate and

insights into Police escort driving. Driving (and riding) is by far the biggest

risk that many of us undertake on a daily basis. Investing in knowledge and

skills to keep us safe on the roads is money well spent.

Drive safely

Des McDermott

Chief Observer
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Venue Map

Tuesday January 24th - First meeting of 2023

KƵƌ�ϮϬϮϯ�ƉƌŽŐƌĂŵŵĞ�ŽƉĞŶƐ�ǁ ŝƚŚ�Ă�ǀ ŝƐŝƚ�ĨƌŽŵ��ŶĚǇ�&ŽƌĚ�ǁ ŚŽ�ŝƐ�̂ ƚĂƟŽŶ�D ĂŶĂŐĞƌ�

Road Safety and Commercial training services at Oxfordshire Fire and Rescue based

at Thame.

KNOWL HILL - Village Hall RG10 9XB at 8.00 p.m.

Next meeting


